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:01 minute   I joined the Jewish Committee for Relief Abroad, which 
was formed to help in the liberation of the camps. We trained a bit 
before going to Germany by going out in the countryside in England 
but it didn't help. I am 76. I was born in England. My father was 
Austrian and in the catering business. I had to leave school early 
because my family needed my help in the 
 
:03          catering business. My father had come to the UK before 
the first world war from Austria. 
 
:04          He had been born in Lemberg, then under Austria. As a 
coincidence my wife also grew up in Lemberg, now LVOV. I had five 
brothers and five sisters: Ann, Abraham, Emmanuel, Israel, Herman, 
Faye, Lillian, Rose. 
 
:05          I went to elementary and grammar school but stopped to 
help in the family business. We lived in Bahrmouth (ph) Dorset, in 
the UK. 
 
:06          Did not feel much anti-Semitism growing up, didn't 
think much about Hitler, although my father predicted that Hitler 
was going to cause a lot of problems someday. 
 
:07          My father died in 1937, my Mother and the other 
children were evacuated to the countryside during the blitz. I 
lived and worked in London throughout the Blitz. 
 
:09          I volunteered as a caterer with the Jewish Committee 
for Relief in 1945. 
 
:10          We were shipped to Belsen as a team, with social 
workers, building specialists, etc. 
 
             We moved into a German house which had been 
requisitioned. 
 
:11          The people in the camp, the survivors were bloated 
because of starvation. Some people who were given rich food 
unfortunately died. 
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:12          Picture: This is a human skeleton, how people looked, 
and this person survived. It took about 6 mos. for people to begin 
looking like they were human. 
 
:13          To feed people I would exchange hardtack for fresh 
fish from German fishermen in Hamburg. That was expressly against 
the rules that the Allied government had, that we were not to deal 
with the German people directly. 
 
:14 min.     The people were human skeletons. I couldn't believe 
that human beings could do that to one another. It was amazing to 
see what the human body was capable of, in the way of coming back 
to health. 
  -Pictures showing conditions under which medical staff had to 
work. 
 
:15          Since all relief units went under UNRRA, individuals 
could really pick any rank they wanted. You could travel in certain 
trains if you were 
 
:16          at least a colonel and so I became a colonel and 
traveled in search of things we needed. (picture of him in uniform 
with Star of David on beret). The Belsen barracks were razed and 
the inmates were moved to a German 
 
:16          barracks about a mile away which was vastly superior, 
with 2 or 3 inmates in each room. 
 
:18          The camp government was run by Jewish survivors who 
had volunteered. It was believed that it would help people be 
rehabilitated if they were doing things. Even the policemen were 
survivors. 
 
:19          I opened a restaurant-canteen to encourage survivors 
to come in, dance, socialize. It was called Sam's Canteen and it 
was subsidized by the relief organization. Clothing had been 
provided to the survivors that was pretty decent. 
 
:20          I had someone come in and paint murals on the wall. 
There was a dance floor and some music. I married a survivor.  The 
main disease was malnutrition and what flowed from that. 
 
:22          The mental spirits were surprisingly good.  My wife 
was a survivor who ended up interpreting for the Allies.  In May of 
'46 I met my wife, Etta. 
 
:23          I stayed in the work until the end of '46. 
 
:24          Belsen wasn't supposed to be a death camp, it was 
supposed to be a work camp but people died of many diseases - 
typhus, malnutrition. At the entrance to the camp there was a huge 
sign which said: This is the site of the camp of Bergen Belsen 
which was liberated on the 15th of April, 
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:25           it contained 10,000 bodies and 13,000 people died 
after the liberation, all victims of German aggression and Nazi 
culture. 
 
              We talked with Germans in the area and they all 
claimed not to have had 
 
:26          had knowledge of what went on in the camp and they 
lived within a mile radius of the camp. 
 
             When I returned to the UK I opened a restaurant and 
hired as entertainment 
 
:27           a Belsen survivor named Lily Marte who had survived 
the war because of her wonderful talent with the violin. 
 
:28          There were other groups besides ours that were there 
helping after the liberation. The Joint was there more in the 
beginning and they did a lot of good work. In the camp there were 
Polish, Hungarian and Gypsy and anti - Hitler prisoners. 
 
:29          There was a woman who headed up the Red Cross, Miss 
England and she was a wonderful woman who did a lot of good. 
 
:30          (Ques. what about those who don't believe the 
Holocaust - existed?)  That is absolutely ridiculous, because there 
were many, many people who witnessed what had happened and taken 
pictures.  There were 20,000 people there at the beginning. Then it 
became a displaced persons camp and there were many people passing 
through on their way elsewhere. 
 
:31          The camp had been built for 8,000 but had held 40,000 
men women and children. 
 
:32          When the camp was liberated there had been no food or 
water for 4 days; typhus was terrible; there were 10,000 decomposed 
bodies in pits at the end of the camp. 
 
:33          Each day 500 people died for a week after liberation. 
The arrival of food was not a help for some because they began 
eating food that was too rich and it killed them.  I testify that 
I really saw the conditions as I've described them. 
 
:35          I was there 18 mos. and I met the most wonderful 
person in the world - my wife. 
 
:37          (Ques. what has your life been since returning to the 
UK?) I was Asst. Manager at the Cafe de Paris in London, a place 
frequented by Princess Elizabeth and which had famous entertainers, 
Noel Coward, Beatrice Lillie. I worked at a place called Ciros; I 
opened a restaurant in Brighton, then I worked in Nassau, then 
Jamaica, I returned to England in 1972 and have been a consultant 
since then. 
.END. 
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